
 

Correspondence From: GILL, Preet [mailto:preet.gill.mp@parliament.uk]  
Sent: 03 June 2018 21:09 
To: Parliamentary Unit <Parliamentary.Unit@ons.gov.uk> 
Cc:  
Subject: RE: Letter from the National Statistician 
 
Dear John, 
 
Thank you for your letter. Please accept my apologies for the delay, I have 
been extremely busy with other matters. I will pass the information to Iain 
in the next two weeks, but last time I checked, all Gurdwaras, large and 
small and representing different parts of the community from every region 
of the UK, that have responded were in favour. 
 
May I ask if the legal advice being received by the ONS will be made 
public? 
 
Best wishes 
 
Preet 

 
 
Preet Kaur Gill MP 
 

 
Member of Parliament for Birmingham Edgbaston 
House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA | 0207 219 2879 / 0121 392 8426 
 

 

mailto:preet.gill.mp@parliament.uk
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UK Statistics Authority 

1 Drummond Gate 

London 

SW1V 2QQ 

 

 

Tel: 020 7592 8620   

E-mail: national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk 

 

www.statisticsauthority.gov.uk 

John Pullinger CB CStat | National Statistician 
 
Preet Kaur Gill MP 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 

 
31 May 2018  

 
Dear Preet, 
 
I am aware that the All Party Parliamentary Group for British Sikhs wrote to Gurdwaras on 31 
January seeking views on the question of a separate Sikh ethnic tick box in the 2021 Census. 
 
Iain Bell, Deputy National Statistician for Population and Public Policy, wrote to you on 10 April 
requesting a copy of the survey results, but to date has not received a response.  
 
As you know, we are keen to ensure that we take account of all available evidence when forming 
our recommendations for the 2021 Census. We are looking to finalise this work over the summer 
and would therefore be grateful if you could share a copy of the survey results with us as soon as 
possible, or provide an update on when we can expect them.  
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
John Pullinger 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk






From:  
Sent: 29 July 2018 12:12 
To: National Statistician <national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk> 
Cc: Bell, Iain <Iain.Bell@ons.gov.uk> 
Subject: Sikh ethnic tick box in 2020 Census 
 
Dear Statisticians, 
Sikh ethnic monitoring is a desperate need for us , who suffer double discrimination and our 
problems and needs are ignored because in figures, we do not exist.  
We are invisible to the policy makers, Police, local authorities and NHS.  
Recently, we have been going to funerals of young sikh girls who have died from alcoholism.  Everyone 
knows many sikh men are hard drinkers and die from kidney related illnesses but very few people 
acknowledge that the problem has spread to the women too.  
We applied for lottery grant to hold a conference to highlight this issue, but our grant application was 
turned down as they want evidence of statistics and the need for services to help the young women.  
When our sikh lady gets called the P word or gets attacked in hate crime, the statistics get logged in 
MAMA Muslim hate crime figures.  We do not get mentioned even though our turbans are the target of 
hate crime, due to mistaken identity.  
We are visible by our turbans, yet in statistics, we are invisible.  
We are hard working tax paying community, all we ask is fair share of services and jobs.  
Nothing more than a tick box in which many of us, born here or from East Africa can put our mark in, as 
other ethnic boxes are not who we are.  
Please look into making sikh tick box a reality this year.  From the photo below in Eastern Eye 
Newspaper of October 2002, I am in the photo with other sikh men, handing over a petition at 10 
Downing Street to Tony Blair’s government at that time.  Please stop discriminating against our sikh 
community and do not ignore us, the quiet child.  
 

 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
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Preet Kaur Gill MP 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 
 

22 June 2018 
 
Dear Preet, 
 
Thank you for your response to my letter of 31 May, in which you agreed to share the results of the 
survey issued by the All Party Parliamentary Group (APPG) for British Sikhs to Gurdwaras seeking 
views on the question of a separate Sikh tick box in the 2021 Census.  
 
While the Office for National Statistics (ONS) will not be making the legal advice on this topic public, 
ONS will be making its recommendations to Government on topics for inclusion in Census 2021 
later in the year. The evidence provided by yourself and the APPG is part of the evidence base that 
will be used to make our recommendations which will take account of user need and public 
acceptability. 
 
Once again, many thanks for engaging with us on this issue. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
John Pullinger  

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
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Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and 
Director General for Population & Public Policy  

 
Preet Kaur Gill MP 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 

19 February 2018 
 
Dear Preet, 
 
Thank you for your response to the minutes of our meeting and a copy of the material sent by the 
APPG to Gurdwaras.  
 
Your recollection of the meeting is different to ours. Our understanding was that we should consider 
the legal advice first and if that did not provide an obvious way forward then the survey of 
Gurdwaras would be a helpful way to assess public acceptability. It was also my understanding that 
you would share material to support a potential survey, rather than send it directly. There are 
important considerations to ensure surveys are unbiased in how they present material and while I 
await the results with interest, I will also need to utilise our independent statistical assurance panel 
to assess whether the survey will provide unbiased results. 
 
In relation to my visit to the Gurdwara in December, I accepted an invitation to attend as I have a 
range of different meetings with communities and groups on this issue. The visits to Smethwick and 
Hounslow were both listening exercises and minutes were not produced for either meeting. As for 
subsequent comments from Lord Singh and the Network of Sikh Organisations (NSO), the Office for 
National Statistics (ONS) were not aware of the press release issued by the NSO before it was 
published and are not responsible for its content. 
 
I await the legal advice we discussed at our last meeting. When I have received this, I will be in 
touch to arrange a meeting and inform you of our progress on resolving the ethnicity question for 
the 2021 Census. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Iain Bell 
 
Deputy National Statistician and Director General, Population and Public Policy 
Office for National Statistics 
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John Pullinger CB CStat | National Statistician 
 
 
Preet Kaur Gill MP 
Chair, APPG for British Sikhs 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 

 
14 December 2018 

 
 
Dear Ms Gill, 
 
I want to take this opportunity to thank you and the other members of the APPG for British Sikhs for 
your contributions in response to the consultation and the research undertaken for the 2021 Census 
topics.    
 
The recommendations on the content and conduct of the 2021 Census have been published today 
in the White Paper ‘Help Shape Our Future: The 2021 Census of Population and Housing in 
England and Wales’1.  
 
The recommendations fully recognise the need for good data on the Sikh community, both in terms 
of the need for high quality data from the Census and also more widely across all public services. I 
want to assure you that everyone who wishes to identify as Sikh will be able to do so under our 
proposals for the Census. 
 
The Office for National Statistics (ONS) has made a number of recommendations in the White 
Paper to ensure we fully meet the need for high quality data for those who identify as Sikh. These 
are: 
 

• continue to include a religion question, with a specific Sikh response option.  

• develop “search-as-you-type” functionality, which will make it easier to specify as one wishes 
in the “other” box within the ethnicity topic.  

• flexible data outputs will allow analysis of those who define their religious affiliation as Sikh 
(through the religion response option) and those who define their ethnic group as Sikh 
through the user of the “search-as-you-type” capability on the online ethnic group question. 

• increase the analytical offering and outputs for those who identify as Sikh.  

• estimate the Sikh population from all sources to assess the numbers who may declare 
themselves of Sikh background.  

• utilise the Digital Economy Act 2017 to undertake data-linking for research purposes that will 
ensure that data on the Sikh population is available across public services, not just Census-
collected data. We will work with Departments across Government to ensure this happens 
not just for the Census but on an ongoing basis. 

• update our guidance on harmonisation to ensure that public bodies are fully aware of their 
duties to record information on the Sikh community. 

• work with members of the Sikh population to encourage wider participation in the Census 
and raise awareness of the options of writing in their identity in the ethnic group question. 

• We are also developing an on-line flexible dissemination system where users can specify 
the data they need and define their own queries to build tables.  

 

                                                 
1 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-2021-census-of-population-and-housing-in-england-and-
wales 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-2021-census-of-population-and-housing-in-england-and-wales
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-2021-census-of-population-and-housing-in-england-and-wales


 

We have also offered to: 
 

• work with local authorities and provide analysis to help them better serve the different 
communities in their areas. 

• work with communities to ensure the data are easily made available to decision-makers and 
used. 

 
These recommendations have been made after looking at all the evidence provided up to the 
publication of the White Paper. Alongside the White Paper we have published an updated topic 
report on ethnicity2 which sets out in more detail the research behind these recommendations. 
 
  
Yours sincerely,  
 

 
 
John Pullinger 

 

                                                 
2https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicrese
archupdatedecember2018 
 

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchupdatedecember2018
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchupdatedecember2018
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Preet Kaur Gill MP  
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 
 

13 December 2018 
 
Dear Preet, 
 
Thank you for your recent letter about the 2021 Census.  
 
As mentioned in my letter of 5 November, a draft version of the White Paper was shared with the 
UK Statistics Authority Board in June. The minute of that meeting shows that the recommendations 
were not final, and that the Chair would sign off a final version of the White Paper on the Board’s 
behalf.  
 
Please be assured that any new information received since the UK Statistics Authority Board 
meeting in June has been evaluated against the published criteria, and I and the Board have been 
briefed as appropriate. I am committed to ensuring that the final recommendations are based on all 
available evidence.  
 
In your letter, you suggest that a draft copy of the APPG Survey of Gurdwaras was shared with the 
Deputy National Statistician for Population and Public Policy before it was issued. The Deputy 
National Statistician did not receive a copy of the Survey of Gurdwaras until after it was issued.  
 
To reiterate my letter of 5 November, however, I can assure you that whilst ONS did not endorse 
the survey, or provide comment in advance on methodology, it is of course forming a part of the 
information used to form final recommendations, as is information from other stakeholders and 
ONS’s own research. 
 
The topics for inclusion in Census 2021 and the rationale for each of them (taking account of user 
need and public acceptability) is due to be published in the form of a White Paper, prior to the laying 
of the Census Order in 2019.  
 
I will ensure a copy of the White Paper is shared with you on publication.  
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
John Pullinger  
 

 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
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Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and   

Director General for Population and Public Policy  

  

  

Sikh Federation UK  

  

by email  

  

13 February 2018  

  

Dear   

  

Thank you for your recent correspondence.  

  

I have publicly committed to continue working with communities as we form our Census 

recommendations for Government. The meeting in Hounslow was one such engagement at the 

invitation of the local Gurdwara. I accepted as I have a range of different meetings with communities 

and groups on this issue. The ONS website statement said that I was attending a meeting there.  

  

In relation to communications following this meeting, the Office for National Statistics (ONS) were 

not aware of the press release issued by the NSO before it was published and are not responsible 

for its content.  

  

ONS continues to work through the issues raised in various meetings, and our understanding of 

public acceptability of the various elements of the ethnicity question under consideration for the 

Census.   

  

  

Yours sincerely,  

  

  
  

Iain Bell  

  

Deputy National Statistician and Director General, Population and Public Policy Office 

for National Statistics  

  











 
 
 

 
 
 

31 January 2018 
 
Waheguru Ji Ka Khalsa, Waheguru Ji Ki Fateh 
 
Census 2021 – Separate Sikh ethnic tick box 
 
The Census 2021 is likely to be the last Census and therefore the final opportunity to ensure 
Sikhs have a separate Sikh ethnic tick box.   
 
The decision on which new ethnic groups will be included will be recommended by the 
Office for National Statistics (ONS) in the next few months and presented in the Census 
White Paper to Parliament later this year.   
 
It is a fact that 40,000 public bodies at the national and local level, including schools, 
hospitals, police forces, local authorities, central government departments and other public 
bodies use ethnic group categories specified in the Census to collect data for public service 
planning and decision making.   
 
Without a separate Sikh ethnic tick box in the Census the Sikh community and its needs at a 
local and national level are totally invisible to policy and decision makers.  
 
Therefore, the All Party Parliamentary Group (APPG) for British Sikhs in September 2017 
increased pressure on the ONS to include a separate Sikh ethnic tick box in the Census 2021.   
 
Nearly 140 MPs representing over 12 million constituents wrote to the ONS and pointed out 
Sikhs are a legally recognised ethnic group and have been protected under UK law since the 
historic Mandla v Lee ruling in 1983 in the House of Lords.   
 



Demand within the Sikh community for a Sikh ethnic tick box is both high and continuing to 
grow.  The Census 2011 saw 83,362 Sikhs protest by refusing to use any of the existing 
ethnic group categories and opting to tick ‘other’ and use the write in option to specify 
‘Sikh’. 
 
This was nearly an eight-fold increase compared to the Census 2001 and much higher than 
any other group being currently considered for a separate ethnic tick box.   
 
The ONS has been consulting, listening and last year tested the use of a Sikh ethnic tick box 
in Hounslow and Wolverhampton that showed the number of Sikhs specifying their ethnic 
group will increase dramatically if a separate Sikh ethnic tick box is introduced and there is 
widespread publicity on its use.     
 
In the ONS official consultations in 2015 and 2016 there were requests for 55 new ethnic 
groups in the Census 2021.  These were reduced in number to eight by 23 October 2017 and 
on 13 December 2017 ONS confirmed it was only considering four new ethnic groups – 
Sikhs, Jews, Roma and Somali. 
 
The ONS has requested the assistance of the APPG for British Sikhs to help gather the final 
evidence of ‘public acceptability’.  We need your assistance by: 
 

a) Completing the attached pro-forma sheet, scanning it and returning it via the 
enclosed pre-paid envelope by 14 February 2018 
 

b) Requesting you contact all MPs that represent your Sangat to confirm they have 
added their names to the MPs letter to the ONS by contacting my office – the aim is 
to try and get over 250 MPs from across the political spectrum representing over 20 
million constituents to back this vitally important Sikh campaign     

 
 
Waheguru Ji Ka Khalsa, Waheguru Ji Ki Fateh 
 

 
 
Preet Kaur Gill MP 
Chair of the All Party Parliamentary Group for British Sikhs 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Census 2021 – Separate Sikh ethnic tick box 

 

Insert name and address of Gurdwara . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

with a membership of  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

and estimated Sangat of . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . (to the nearest thousand)  

support/oppose (delete as appropriate) the inclusion of a separate Sikh ethnic tick box in 

the Census 2021. 

 

Add stamp for Gurdwara with appropriate signature(s) and position (s) 

 

 

 

Date: . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

 

Email address: . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
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Preet Kaur Gill MP 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 
 

10 April 2018 
 

Dear Preet, 
 
Thank you for your letter of 12 March. 
 
When we last met you agreed to share the results of the Survey of Gurdwaras you had conducted. I would 
be very interested to see the results of your survey of as soon as possible, and wondered if you were able to 
share this with me?  
 
We will of course keep you up to date on any decisions relating to the ethnicity question in the 2021 Census. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Iain Bell 
Deputy National Statistician and Director General, Population and Public Policy 
Office for National Statistics 

Tel: 01633 456395 

Email: Iain.Bell@ons.gov.uk 

www.ons.gov.uk 

Ffôn: 01633 456395 

Ebost : Iain.Bell@ons.gov.uk 

www.ons.gov.uk 
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Preet Kaur Gill MP 
House of Commons 
London                                                
SW1A 0AA                                                   
            

7 September 2018  
 
 
Dear Preet, 
 
Thank you for your letter dated 27 July which I received on 14 August 2018.  
 
As I said when we met on 23 July, I have only one aim with regards to the Census and that is to 
deliver the best Census in order to enrich our understanding of all communities. The primary 
purpose of the Census is to provide accurate data on the population, and describe the social 
condition and fabric of England and Wales. To ensure the fullest evidence base for decision-
making, my team have sought to engage with all those who have an interest and evidence on the 
subject. ONS has pre-determined public criteria1 which are being used to decide on the ethnic group 
question’s design and outputs.  
 
Accordingly, I and colleagues in ONS have been happy to meet with you, listen to what you have to 
say and consider all information that will help us make the Census a success. 
 
I have spoken to Iain Bell and understand that your recollection of the meeting of 17 January is 
different to ours, as is outlined in Iain’s letter of 19 February. Iain said at that meeting that ONS 
should consider the legal advice first and if that did not provide an obvious way then a survey of 
Gurdwaras may be a helpful way to assess public acceptability. It was also Iain’s understanding that 
you would share material to support a potential survey, rather than send it directly to Gurdwaras to 
ensure that any survey would be widely accepted as impartial and valid. As I understand it, the 
Survey of Gurdwaras was issued before the note of the meeting was shared. That said, whilst ONS 
did not endorse the survey or provide comment in advance on methodology, it will of course form a 
part of the information I use to make my final recommendations, as is the case for all information we 
receive. Thank you for sharing the responses with me.  
 
The process of evaluating content for the 2021 Census is a continuous one, with ONS accepting 
additional evidence during and following the initial consultation exercise. The final recommendations 
will be based on all available evidence, an example of this is shown through proposals for a 
question on the Armed Forces which was initially assessed as having low user need. Evidence 
provided by stakeholders after the first announcement of content for the 2021 Census led to a new 
assessment and the decision to recommend a question on those who have served in the UK Armed 
Forces, and their dependents. This was outlined in the December 2017 update2. 
 

                                                 
1https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewonco
ntentforenglandandwales/the2021censusethnicgroupstakeholderfollowupsurvey  
2https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicrese
archdecember2017 
 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/the2021censusethnicgroupstakeholderfollowupsurvey
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/the2021censusethnicgroupstakeholderfollowupsurvey
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017


 

The White Paper outlining topics for inclusion in Census 2021 and the rationale for each of them 

(taking account of user need and public acceptability) is due to be published later this year, prior to 

the laying of the Census Order in 2019. 

 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
John Pullinger 
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Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and Director 

General for Population & Public Policy  
  

 
Sikh Federation UK  
 
Via email 
sikhfederationuk@yahoo.co.uk  

5 November 2018 
 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your email dated 17 October.  
 
Before addressing your specific concerns, I want to reiterate that we have only one aim with regards to 
the Census and that is to deliver the best Census in order to enrich our understanding of all 
communities. The primary purpose of the Census is to provide accurate data on the population, and 
describe the social condition and fabric of England and Wales. To ensure the fullest evidence base for 
decision-making, my team have sought to engage with all those who have an interest and evidence on 
the subject. The Office for National Statistics (ONS) has pre-determined public criteria which are being 
used to decide on the ethnic group question’s design and outputs.  
 
Accordingly, colleagues in ONS have been happy to meet with you, listen to what you have to say and 
consider all information that will help us make the Census a success. 
 
Within your email you raised concerns with regards to the ‘Sikh Names Analysis’ which ONS has 
conducted. Please be assured this work has been completed, however, it has taken longer than 
expected to get the results ready for publication. We are committed to operating transparently and 
intend to publish this research as part of a Topic Research Paper alongside the White Paper.   
 
I would like to address your concerns regarding the ‘Survey of Gurdwaras’ undertaken by the APPG for 
British Sikhs, and the suggestion that the results of this have not been considered in forming the 
National Statisticians recommendations. Whilst ONS did not endorse the survey, or provide comment in 
advance on methodology, I can assure you it is of course forming a part of the information used to form 
final recommendations, as is information from other stakeholders and ONS’s own research.  
 
As you note, ONS had not received the information regarding the results of the Survey of Gurdwaras 
ahead of the Authority Board meeting in June. We received this information in mid-August having 
requested the information on both 10 April and again on 31 May.  A draft version of the White Paper 
was shared with the UK Statistics Authority Board in June, this is correct. The minute also shows that 
recommendations were not final, and that the Chair would sign off a final version of the White Paper on 
the Board’s behalf. Until the White Paper is published, ONS will continue to accept new information, all 
of which will form part of the evidence base on which the National Statistician forms his final 
recommendations.   

 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Iain Bell 

mailto:sikhfederationuk@yahoo.co.uk
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Preet Kaur Gill MP  
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 
 

5 November 2018 
 
Dear Preet, 
 
Thank you for your letter dated 29 October.  
 
Before addressing your specific concerns, I want to reiterate my letter of 7 September that I have 
only one aim with regards to the Census and that is to deliver the best Census in order to enrich our 
understanding of all communities. The primary purpose of the Census is to provide accurate data on 
the population, and describe the social condition and fabric of England and Wales. To ensure the 
fullest evidence base for decision-making, my team have sought to engage with all those who have 
an interest and evidence on the subject. The Office for National Statistics (ONS) has pre-
determined public criteria which are being used to decide on the ethnic group question’s design and 
outputs.  
 
Within your letter you raise concerns regarding the ‘Survey of Gurdwaras’ undertaken by the APPG 
for British Sikhs, and the suggestion that the results of this have not been considered in forming my 
recommendations. Whilst ONS did not endorse the survey, or provide comment in advance on 
methodology, I can assure you it is of course forming a part of the information used to form final 
recommendations, as is information from other stakeholders and ONS’s own research.  
 
As you note, ONS had not received the information regarding the results of the Survey of 
Gurdwaras ahead of the Authority Board meeting in June. We received this information alongside 
your letter dated 27 July, which I received in mid-August, having requested the information on both 
10 April and again on 31 May.  A draft version of the White Paper was shared with the UK Statistics 
Authority Board in June, this is correct. The minute also shows that recommendations were not 
final, and that the Chair would sign off a final version of the White Paper on the Board’s behalf. Until 
the White Paper is published, ONS will continue to accept new information, all of which will form 
part of the evidence base for the final recommendations.   
 
The White Paper outlining topics for inclusion in Census 2021 and the rationale for each of them 
(taking account of user need and public acceptability) is due to be published later this year, prior to 
the laying of the Census Order in 2019. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
John Pullinger  
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By email 
 

3 August 2018 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your recent correspondence, dated 29 July, regarding a Sikh ethnicity tick box in the 
2021 Census.     
 
The Office for National Statistics (ONS) is considering all the evidence for and against a possible 
Sikh ethnicity ‘tick box’ in the 2021 Census.  No decisions have been made yet on the census 
questions and ONS will not present its recommendations until a government White Paper later this 
year. 
 
Question development for the 2021 Census started in June 2015 with the 2021 Census topic 
consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on our initial thoughts on which topics we should ask 
questions on in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the Ethnicity and National Identity topics and 
we published a specific report outlining our next steps for these topics2. 
 
Our current position, on most of the topics that the ONS will recommend for the 2021 Census, was 
published in an update in December last year3. ONS will make its final recommendations to 
government on the 2021 Census content later this year. The final topics and questions to be 
included in Census 2021 will be put before Parliament for approval, in the form of a Census Order 
and the Census Regulations. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Iain Bell 
 
Deputy National Statistician and Director General, Population and Public Policy 
Office for National Statistics 

                                                 
1  2021 Census Topic Consultation   
2  Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   
3  2021 Census topic research: December 2017   

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017
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Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and 

Director General for Population & Public Policy  
 

  
 

Sikh Council UK 
 

 
 

 
info@sikhcounciluk.org 
          27 September 2018 
 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your recent correspondence addressed to Mr John Pullinger, dated 11 September 
2018, regarding the resolution from the recent Panthic meeting and your support for a separate Sikh 
ethnic category for the next census.  

 
The Office for National Statistics (ONS) is considering all the evidence for and against a possible 
Sikh ethnicity ‘tick box’ in the 2021 Census. Question development for the 2021 Census started in 
June 2015 with the 2021 Census topic consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on our initial 
thoughts on which topics we should ask questions on in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the 
Ethnicity and National Identity topics and we published a specific report outlining our next steps for 
these topics2. 
  
Our current position, on most of the topics that the ONS will recommend for the 2021 Census, was 
published in an update in December last year3. ONS will make its final recommendations to 
government on the 2021 Census content later this year. The final topics and questions to be 
included in Census 2021 will be put before Parliament for approval, in the form of a Census Order in 
2019 and the Census Regulations in 2020. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Iain Bell 

                                                 
1  2021 Census Topic Consultation   
2  Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   
3  2021 Census topic research: December 2017   

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017
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Mr John Pullinger 
National Statistician 
UK Statistics Authority        11th September 2018 
1 Drummond Gate, London, SW1V 2QQ 

  
national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk; 
 

Dear Mr John Pullinger 

 Re: Resolution in support for separate Sikh ethnicity in UK Census  

We write to inform you of the following: 

A Panthic meeting (open meeting of prominent members of Sikh Community Representatives) 

from across UK took place on  2nd September 2018 at Guru Nanak Gurdwara Smethwick. 

Below is the Resolution unanimously agreed in support for separate Sikh ethnicity in 

UK Census: 

 ‘The meeting unanimously resolved for a submission on behalf of all those present to be made 

to the Office for National Statistics with a call for a Sikh ethnic tick box in the Census 2021. As 

such the unanimous resolution also re-affirmed Sikhs are a distinct Quom (nation) as well as a 

religion.   

The Law Lords in the historic Mandla v Dowell Lee case 35 years ago determined that Sikhs 

were a distinct community by virtue of certain characteristics. The law of the land is 

incontrovertible that Sikhs constitute a distinct ethnic group.  

It makes complete sense from a theological and practical viewpoint for the Census 2021 to 

have both a Sikh religious and Sikh ethnic tick box’.  

The meeting facilitated by Sikh Council UK was attended by representatives from around fifty 

Gurdwaras and organisations at short notice to discuss the priority issues on pending matters.   

Sikh Council UK has facilitated a number of such Panthic Meetings (open community 

meetings) in respect of important or impending matters in line with our mission to provide a 

common platform and framework for Sikhs in the UK to collectively further their interests and 

objectives. 

As you will be aware Sikh groups have been campaigning for separate recognition for Sikh 

ethnicity over the past few years. The law of the land is well established and confirms Sikhs 

are not just a faith community but also a distinct racial group on ethnic origins. We are hopeful 

you will accept the longstanding call from the community and agree to a separate category for 

the next census. 
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Thank you for your consideration, as we look forward to hearing from you. 

Yours sincerely 

 
Secretary General 
Sikh Council UK 
 

Cc:   
   

  
  

mailto:info@sikhcounciluk.org
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Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and 
Director General for Population & Public Policy  

 
 
 

 
 

 
By email 
 

3 August 2018 
 
Dear , 
 
Thank you for your recent correspondence, dated 29 July, regarding a Sikh ethnicity tick box in the 
2021 Census.     
 
The Office for National Statistics (ONS) is considering all the evidence for and against a possible 
Sikh ethnicity ‘tick box’ in the 2021 Census. No decisions have been made yet on the census 
questions and ONS will not present its recommendations until a government White Paper later this 
year. 
 
Question development for the 2021 Census started in June 2015 with the 2021 Census topic 
consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on our initial thoughts on which topics we should ask 
questions on in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the Ethnicity and National Identity topics and 
we published a specific report outlining our next steps for these topics2. 
 
Our current position, on most of the topics that the ONS will recommend for the 2021 Census, was 
published in an update in December last year3. ONS will make its final recommendations to 
government on the 2021 Census content later this year. The final topics and questions to be 
included in Census 2021 will be put before Parliament for approval, in the form of a Census Order 
and the Census Regulations. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Iain Bell 
 
Deputy National Statistician and Director General, Population and Public Policy 
Office for National Statistics 

                                                 
1  2021 Census Topic Consultation   
2  Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   
3  2021 Census topic research: December 2017   

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017


 



 





 





 

 



 











 



 

 



 



 







From:   
Sent: 23 July 2018 11:41 
To: Authority Enquiries <authority.enquiries@statistics.gov.uk> 
Subject: “ Ethnicity status for Sikhs” 
 
I read in an Indian newspaper ( on the web) that you have agreed to this change. 
It seems irrational.  
A religion equated with ethnicity? How do you define ethnicity?  
Kindly let me have more information. 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 



From:   
Sent: 31 July 2018 12:08 
To: Parliamentary Unit <Parliamentary.Unit@ons.gov.uk> 
Subject: Re: Letter from Iain Bell, Office for National Statistics 
 
Dear  and Mr Bell 
Thank you I am most grateful . 
It is perhaps outwith your remit but ETHNICITY is a term wholly without merit. 
Sincerely 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 



 

 



 



 

 

 

 

 

 

UK Statistics Authority 

1 Drummond Gate 

London 

SW1V 2QQ 

 

 

Tel: 020 7592 8620   

E-mail: national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk 

 

www.statisticsauthority.gov.uk 

John Pullinger CB CStat | National Statistician 
 

 
 
Via email:   
  

          21 December 2018 
 
 
Dear , 
 
Thank you for your correspondence dated 6 December 2018 on the subject of Sikh ethnicity and a 
separate ethnic tick-box. All information and views that were provided were considered as part of 
the evidence base on which the final recommendations for the 2021 Census were formed. 
 
On Friday 14 December 2018, the Government published a White Paper (Help Shape Our Future: 
The 2021 Census of Population and Housing in England and Wales1) laying out the UK Statistics 

Authority’s proposals for the conduct and content of the 2021 Census. The White Paper includes 
the Office for National Statistics’ recommendations, which fully recognise the need for good data on 
Sikh communities, both in terms of the need for high-quality data from the census and also more 
widely across all public services. To ensure the fullest evidence base on which the 
recommendations were made, we sought to engage with all those who have an interest and 
evidence on the subject, using pre-determined published criteria to evaluate potential question 
topics and question design. We are very grateful to all who were involved in this process. 
 
On the same day as publishing the White Paper, the Office for National Statistics published a letter 
(Census 2021: Meeting the data needs of the Sikh community2) to Preet Kaur Gill MP (Chair of the 
All Party Parliamentary Group on UK Sikhs) further laying out ONS’s commitment to meeting the 
need for high-quality data on Sikhs, and how it plans to meet this.   
 
The final topics and questions to be included in the 2021 Census will be put before Parliament for 
approval, in the form of a Census Order in 2019 and Regulations in 2020. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
John Pullinger  
 

 

                                                 
1 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-2021-census-of-population-and-housing-in-england-and-
wales 
2 https://www.statisticsauthority.gov.uk/correspondence/census-2021-appg-sikhs/ 
 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-2021-census-of-population-and-housing-in-england-and-wales
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-2021-census-of-population-and-housing-in-england-and-wales
https://www.statisticsauthority.gov.uk/correspondence/census-2021-appg-sikhs/
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Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and Director 

General for Population & Public Policy  
 
 

 
 

 
 

India 
         21 September 2018 

 
 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your recent correspondence, dated 3 September, in support of a Sikh ethnicity 
‘tick box’ in the 2021 census.    
 
The Office for National Statistics (ONS) is considering all the evidence for and against a 
possible Sikh ethnicity ‘tick box’ in the 2021 Census and we would welcome any further 
evidence you would like to send following your investigation.  
 
Question development for the 2021 Census started in June 2015 with the 2021 Census topic 
consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on our initial thoughts on which topics we should 
ask questions on in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the Ethnicity and National Identity 
topics and we published a specific report outlining our next steps for these topics2. 
 
Our current position, on most of the topics that the ONS will recommend for the 2021 
Census, was published in an update in December last year3. ONS will make its final 
recommendations to government on the 2021 Census content later this year in a White 
Paper. The final topics and questions to be included in Census 2021 will be put before 
Parliament for approval, in the form of a Census Order in 2019 and the Census Regulations 
in 2020. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
 
Iain Bell 

                                                 
1  2021 Census Topic Consultation   
2  Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   
3  2021 Census topic research: December 2017   

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017


 



 



 

 



From: Parliamentary Unit  
Sent: 19 February 2018 14:49 
To:  
Subject: Meeting Cancellation: Iain Bell, ONS 
Importance: High 
 
Dear  
 
Please accept this email as notification of the cancellation of your meeting on Wednesday 21 
February with Iain Bell, ONS and Preet Kaur Gill MP. 
 
At your last meeting, Iain Bell committed to updating you both on the status of ONS’ legal advice. 
Unfortunately, this has not yet been received; therefore the decision has been made to cancel the 
meeting. 
 
We will be in touch at a later date to rearrange. Apologies for any inconvenience. 
 
Kind regards, 

 
 

 
Parliamentary and Correspondence Officer | UK Statistics Authority | Cardiff Road, Newport, NP10 
8XG 
 



 





 



 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 



 



 





 

 



 



 



 



 



 

 

 



 













 

 

 

 

 

UK Statistics Authority 

1 Drummond Gate 

London 

SW1V 2QQ 

 

 

Tel: 020 7592 8620   

E-mail: national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk 

 

www.statisticsauthority.gov.uk 

John Pullinger CB CStat | National Statistician 
 
Afzal Khan MP 
House of Commons  
London 
SW1A 0AA  
 
Your ref: AK27537 
 

          07 December 2018 
 

Dear Mr Khan, 
 
Thank you for your correspondence dated 29 November 2018 on behalf of your constituent 

 who has written to you to enquire about the 2021 Census, and the inclusion of 
a Sikh tick-box within the ethnicity question.  
 
Question development for the 2021 Census started in June 2016 with the 2021 Census topic 
Consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on ONS’s initial thoughts on which topics to 
include in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the Ethnicity and National Identity topics and 
ONS published a specific report outlining the next steps for these topics2. The primary purpose 
of the Census is to provide accurate data on the population, and describe the social condition 
and fabric of England and Wales. To ensure the fullest evidence base for decision-making, we 
have sought to engage with all those who have an interest and evidence on the subject, using 
pre-determined published criteria to evaluate potential question topics and question design. 
We are very grateful to all who have got involved in this process. 
 
I am aware of the concerns raised regarding the ‘Sikh Names Analysis’ which, I can assure 
you has been completed. It has taken longer than expected to get the results ready for 
publication, but we are committed to operating transparently and intend to publish this 
research as part of a Topic Research Paper alongside the White Paper.   
 
I am also aware of concerns regarding the ‘Survey of Gurdwaras’ undertaken by the APPG for 
British Sikhs, specifically the suggestion that the results of this have not been considered in 
forming recommendations for Census 2021. Whilst ONS did not endorse the survey, or 
provide comment in advance on methodology, I can assure you it is forming a part of the 
information used to form final recommendations, as is information from other stakeholders and 
ONS’s own research.  
 
ONS had not received the information regarding the results of the Survey of Gurdwaras ahead 
of the Authority Board meeting in June. We received this information in mid-August having 
requested the information on both 10 April and again on 31 May. A draft version of the White 
Paper was shared with the UK Statistics Authority Board in June, this is correct. The minute 
also shows that recommendations were not final, and that the Chair would sign off a final 
version of the White Paper on the Board’s behalf. Until the White Paper is published, ONS will 
continue to accept new information, all of which will be a part of the evidence base on which 
the final recommendations are formed.   
 
Recommendations on the content and conduct of the 2021 Census are being put forward in a 
White Paper which is planned for publication later this year. The final topics and questions to 

                                                 
1 2021 Census Topic Consultation    
2 Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf


 

be included in the 2021 Census will be put before Parliament for approval, in the form of a 
Census Order in 2019 and Regulations in 2020. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
John Pullinger 
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Tel: 020 7592 8620   

E-mail: national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk 

 

www.statisticsauthority.gov.uk 

John Pullinger CB CStat | National Statistician 
 
 
Rt Hon Gavin Williamson MP 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 
 
           

06 December 2018 
 
 
Dear Mr Williamson, 
 
Thank you for your correspondence dated 9 November 2018 on behalf of your constituent  

 who has written to you to enquire about the 2021 Census, and the inclusion 
of a Sikh tick-box within the ethnicity question.  
 
Question development for the 2021 Census started in June 2016 with the 2021 Census topic 
Consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on ONS’s initial thoughts on which topics to 
include in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the Ethnicity and National Identity topics and 
ONS published a specific report outlining the next steps for these topics2. The primary 
purpose of the Census is to provide accurate data on the population, and describe the social 
condition and fabric of England and Wales. To ensure the fullest evidence base for decision-
making, we have sought to engage with all those who have an interest and evidence on the 
subject, using pre-determined published criteria to evaluate potential question topics and 
question design. We are very grateful to all who have got involved in this process. 
 
I am aware of the concerns raised regarding the ‘Sikh Names Analysis’ which, I can assure 
you has been completed. It has taken longer than expected to get the results ready for 
publication, but we are committed to operating transparently and intend to publish this 
research as part of a Topic Research Paper alongside the White Paper.   
 
I am also aware of concerns regarding the ‘Survey of Gurdwaras’ undertaken by the APPG 
for British Sikhs, specifically the suggestion that the results of this have not been considered 
in forming recommendations for Census 2021. Whilst ONS did not endorse the survey, or 
provide comment in advance on methodology, I can assure you it is forming a part of the 
information used to form final recommendations, as is information from other stakeholders 
and ONS’s own research.  
 
ONS had not received the information regarding the results of the Survey of Gurdwaras 
ahead of the Authority Board meeting in June. We received this information in mid-August 
having requested the information on both 10 April and again on 31 May. A draft version of 
the White Paper was shared with the UK Statistics Authority Board in June, this is correct. 
The minute also shows that recommendations were not final, and that the Chair would sign 
off a final version of the White Paper on the Board’s behalf. Until the White Paper is 
published, ONS will continue to accept new information, all of which will be a part of the 
evidence base on which the final recommendations are formed.   
 
Recommendations on the content and conduct of the 2021 Census are being put forward in 
a White Paper which is planned for publication later this year. The final topics and questions 

                                                 
1 2021 Census Topic Consultation    
2 Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
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to be included in the 2021 Census will be put before Parliament for approval, in the form of a 
Census Order in 2019 and Regulations in 2020. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
John Pullinger 



From:   
Sent: 05 August 2018 10:16 
To:  
Subject: Letter to John Pullinger 
 

Attn John Pullinger 

John Pullinger 
Chief Statistical Officer ONS 
One Drummond Gate, 
Pimlico, 
SW1V 2QQ 

  

Sikh community concerns over suggested ethnicity tick box.  

Dear John 

Thank you for your time last Wednesday. It was a pleasure to meet you. 

I am conscious that I tried to cover several areas of concern in a short time. 

 I am therefore summarising and detailing the main points below under the following headings. 

Concern over present ethnic options. 

Most Sikhs in the UK are still incensed over the near genocide perpetrated against Sikhs by the Indian 
government in 1984. Successive Indian governments have refused an open inquiry into the killings. In 
2011 this led to an understandable reluctance of many Sikhs to identify themselves as Indian in the 
ethnic category.  

Suggestion: India is a subcontinent with many different ethnicities. We already have smaller geographic 
ethnicities such as Pakistani and Bangladeshi (part of pre-partition India). Punjab is of a similar area and 
it would help enormously if ONS were to have a ‘Punjabi ethnic option. This was also the view of most of 
those present at the Hounslow meeting with the ONS. It would meet the approval of most Sikhs and 
help in addressing the underlying reasons for ethnic monitoring more accurately.  

  

Reasons advanced to justify the recording of Sikhs as an ethnic group. 

No cogent reasons have been advanced. All the reasons mentioned are summarised in  
’s article, widely circulated on the internet and discussed below:  

Points made  

 



Before the British annexed the Sikh Empire in 1849, the Sikh ethnicity was glaringly Punjabi. This included 

Pakistanis, majority of whom are Punjabis in west Punjab, Pakistan. The international boundaries of 

states change over a period of time due to wars, annexations or political circumstances. For example, 

over the past 80 years, the Bangladeshi ethnicity was originally Indian before the Indian independence 

and after that they became Pakistanis and are now Bangladeshison the secession of the then East 

Pakistan.  

The Sikh ethnicity must be looked at in that context and there should be no hesitation in 

affording a separate category for the Sikhs in line with Pakistanis and Bangladeshis. 

Comment 

·         The inherent ethnicity of people in Pakistan and Bangladesh remains the same despite 

changes in political boundaries. All that has changed is the defined location 

·         He is right; the ethnicity of most Sikhs in 1849 was Punjabi. It did not change on the 

annexation of Punjab. 

·         The words Pakistan and Bangladesh, define geographic areas. ‘Sikhs’ does not.  

.  

2. The former Race Relations Act 1976 recognised Sikhs as a separate race.  

Comment 

·         Sikhism teaches’ there is only one human race’. To argue differently goes against basic 

Sikh teachings. At a time when there was no protection against religious discrimination, 

the Law Lords agreed that Sikhs who then had their birthplace in Punjab and spoke 

English as their first language, could be considered an ethnic group for purposes of 

protection under the 1976 Race Relations Act. Most UK Sikhs are now born in the UK 

and speak English as their first language, and these and other associated criteria used do 

not apply. Nor is this stretched protection necessary because the 1976 Act has been 

replaced by the Equalities Act 2010 which gives protection to all religions. 

  

3. With growing number of adherents to the Sikh faith round the world,  

 a separate category for the Sikhs will bring a strong community cohesion between Sikhs 

and between Sikhs and non-Sikhs.  

Comment 

·         Calling Sikhs an ethnic group has nothing to do with community cohesion which comes 

from religious literacy and the respecting of difference.   

4. The census monitors the population as well as their demography. Around 61% of Sikhs in the UK 

are born in this country and it is vitally important that their growing issues such as hate crimes, 

iscrimination and alcohol addiction as recently reported in a documentary by Victoria Derbyshire 

on the BBC are seriously recognised.  

  

Comment 



·         See article on hate crime by . on work being done to combat hate crime by 

the better collection of police statistics. 

  

5. The Sikh women are particularly vulnerable to domestic violence, grooming and inequality in the 

society.  

Comment 

·         To suggest Sikh women are particularly recipients of domestic violence is simply insulting. 

If anything, Sikh teachings on gender equality and respect make this less likely. 

·         Grooming is predominantly carried out by Pakistani Muslim gangs. Victims are members 

of other communities.  

 :The government and the office of national statistics have taken positive steps to 

understand the concerns affecting this unique minority. (my highlighting) 

  .Comment 

Sikh teachings would argue we are no more unique than anyone else. 

Hidden Agenda behind the demand for ethnic monitoring. 

The Sikh Federation who are pushing this demand for calling Sikhs an ethnic group, are arguing for 

Khalistan-the creation of a separate state for Sikhs in India. In a  heavily stacked meeting with the ONS, 

they invited Kashmir separatists to come along and support them in the belief that a separate ethnicity 

will help in claiming separate nationality. This is underlined in repeated internet discussion. Gurmukh 

Singh, a Federation supporter and columnist for the Punjab Times writing in this weekend’s paper, 

openly talks about how ethnic monitoring will lend support to the campaign for recognition of  ‘‘Sikh 

Qaumi’ (national). Identity 

·         The government should not national resources in supporting a thinly veiled demand for Khalistan, a Sikh 

state like Pakistan in which Sikhs enjoy rights denied others. 

·          Sikh Gurus gave their lives for the equality of treatment for all faiths. 

·         Monitoring on the basis of ‘ethnicity’ could mask discrimination against turban wearing Sikhs. The 

Mandla case was fought to prevent this!  

  

The Sikh Federation and the APPG for Sikhs 

Ethnic monitoring of a workforce could d an acceptable quota of  

The Sikh Federation has created a number of supposed independent groups such as the International 
Sikh Youth Federation (their previous name) Sikh Network, and Sikh Agenda to wrongly suggest they 
have popular support. They have also infiltrated the Sikh Council.   



Preet Gill is one of their supporters, and following her election as MP in the last election, the Sikh 
Federation got her to call a meeting of the APPG (from which three of the five Sikhs in Parliament 
including myself were excluded). She elected herself Chair, and promptly got the Federation to act as 
secretariat.   

The APPG and the Federation then lobbied some 120 bewildered MPs (anxious to win Sikh support in 
elections), to give their support to a demand which they were told would protect Sikhs from 
discrimination. 

 
  

  

There is no substance to their claim that many gurdwaras support them. Many of the gurdwaras they 
cite are members of the Network of Sikh Organisations UK, of which I am the Director, and say much the 
opposite,      

  

Sikh Theology 

·         Ethnicity used in the sense of racial difference is totally against all notions of race. The Sikh Gurus taught, 
‘recognise the oneness of the human race’.  

·         Stretching the use of ethnicity to protect a turban wearing boy from religious discrimination, when there 
was no other protection, was my idea and was put forward by the CRE in the early 80s.   

·         To suggest that this means members of a world religion (in different parts of the world, under different 
jurisdictions), constitute a distinct ethnic group is contrary to the normal meaning of the word.  

·         To do so for supposed economic, cultural or political reasons, is an affront to the Gurus’ teachings.  (see 
attachment by  and Opinion already provided by , the UK’s 
leading expert. 

·         Regarding threats by the Federation that they will resort to legal action if the ONS do not listen to them, 
the ONS only have to say that British courts have clearly ruled that UK law cannot decide on religious 
interpretation, and this naturally extends to government and government departments. 

·          The Network of Sikh Organisations UK will rely on this ruling of non-justiciability.  

 Kind regards 

 

    

Q & A on 

ethnicity.docx

spectator.docx Times  Ethnicity 
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Hate Crime 
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rom:  On Behalf Of National Statistician 
Sent: 07 August 2018 09:44 
To:  
Cc: National Statistician <national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk>; Parliamentary Unit 



<Parliamentary.Unit@ons.gov.uk> 
Subject: RE: Letter to John Pullinger 
 
Dear , 
 
Thank you for our recent meeting, and the additional material provided in your email. 
 
I have passed this to the Census team for their consideration. 
 
Kind regards, 
John 

 
John Pullinger| National Statistician 
Office for National Statistics | Swyddfa Ystadegau Gwladol  
020 7592 8613 | 07835949036 | national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk | www.ons.gov.uk| 
@ONS 

mailto:national.statistician@statistics.gov.uk
http://www.ons.gov.uk/
http://twitter.com/ONS


 

 



 





 



 

 



 
 

 

 

Government Buildings 

Cardiff Road 

Newport 

NP10 8XG  

Adeiladau’r Llywodraeth 

Heol Caerdydd 

Casnewydd 

NP10 8XG 

  

Iain Bell | Deputy National Statistician and Director 
General for Population & Public Policy  

 
  

 
British Sikh Consultative Forum 

 
Southall 
UB1 1SQ 
          02 October 2018 
 
 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your recent correspondence, dated 23 September 2018, requesting a meeting to 
discuss a Sikh ethnicity tick box in the 2021 census.  
 
The Office for National Statistics (ONS) is considering all the evidence for and against a possible 
Sikh ethnicity ‘tick box’ in the 2021 Census. Question development for the 2021 Census started in 
June 2015 with the 2021 Census topic consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on our initial 
thoughts on which topics we should ask questions on in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the 
Ethnicity and National Identity topic and we published a specific report outlining our next steps2. 
 
Our current position, on most of the topics that the ONS will recommend for the 2021 Census, was 
published in an update in December last year3. ONS will make its final recommendations to 
government on the 2021 Census content later this year in a White Paper. The final topics and 
questions to be included in Census 2021 will be put before Parliament for approval, in the form of a 
Census Order in 2019 and the Census Regulations in 2020. 
 
The General Secretary of British Sikh Consultative Forum, , has written to us 
recently in his role as Director of The Sikh Human Rights Group, and a meeting between himself 
and , Director of Transformation, Population and Public Policy, with responsibility for the 
2021 Census is currently being arranged. You would be welcome to join this meeting should  

 agree. Should you require a separate meeting, we can look to arrange this. 
Please let us know how you would like to proceed. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Iain Bell 

                                                 
1  2021 Census Topic Consultation   
2  Ethnicity and National Identity topic report   
3  2021 Census topic research: December 2017   

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/questiondevelopment/2021censustopicresearchdecember2017
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 | Director of Transformation, 
Population and Public Policy 

 
 

 
Via email 

 
 
          04 December 2018 
 
 
Dear  
 
Thank you for your recent correspondence, dated 22 November 2018, enquiring about the 2021 
Census White Paper. Recommendations on the content and conduct of the 2021 Census are being 
put forward in a White Paper which is planned for publication later this month. Until the White Paper 
is published, the Office for National Statistics (ONS) will continue to accept new information, all of 
which will be a part of the evidence base on which the final recommendations are formed. The final 
topics and questions to be included in the 2021 Census will be put before Parliament for approval, in 
the form of a Census Order in 2019 and Regulations in 2020. 
 
Question development for the 2021 Census started in June 2016 with the 2021 Census topic 
Consultation 2021 Census Topic Consultation1, asking stakeholders for views on ONS’s initial 
thoughts on which topics to include in 2021. 460 stakeholders responded to the Ethnicity and 
National Identity topics and ONS published a specific report outlining the next steps for these topics 
Ethnicity and National Identity topic report2. To ensure the fullest evidence base for decision-making, 
we have sought to engage with all those who have an interest and evidence (for example, on the 
subject of a Sikh ethnic group tick-box), using pre-determined published criteria to evaluate potential 
question topics and question design. This is to ensure that the primary purpose of the Census, 
which is to provide accurate data on the population and describe the social condition and fabric of 
England and Wales, is achieved. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

                                                 
1https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewonco
ntentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales 
2https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialv
iewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf 
 

https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/updateon2021censusforenglandandwales
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf
https://www.ons.gov.uk/file?uri=/census/censustransformationprogramme/consultations/the2021censusinitialviewoncontentforenglandandwales/topicreport04ethnicityandnationalidentitypostreleaseversion....pdf













